



# Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 INFORMATION ONLY

Date of VPC Meeting November 14, 2022

Request From Residential 1 to 2 dwelling units per acre, Residential 2

to 3.5 dwelling units per acre, Residential 3.5 to 5

dwelling units per acre, Residential 5 to 10 dwelling units per acre, Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Public /

Quasi-Public, Commercial, and Resort

Request To Commercial / Commerce/Business Park, Commercial /

Commerce / Business Park / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Commercial / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential

15+ dwelling units per acre, Resort

**Proposed Use** A minor general plan amendment for Commercial,

Commerce/Business Park, various residential

designations, and resort.

**Location** Approximately 860 feet south of the southwest corner of

51st Avenue and Carver Road

#### **VPC DISCUSSION:**

Item No. 5 (GPA-LV-3-22-8) and Item No. 5 (Z-53-22-8) are companion cases and were heard together.

19 members of the public registered to speak on these items. Six of these members of the public donated time to another individual.

#### APPLICANT PRESENTATION

Wendy Riddell, representing the applicant with Berry Riddell, introduced herself and the Gila Foothills PUD project located on approximately 270 acres. Ms. Riddell discussed the site location along the Loop 202 freeway and existing zoning. Ms. Riddell discussed the Tierra Montana PCD, stating that the current proposal maintains the existing entitlement of 1,700 dwelling units already approved on the site. Ms. Riddell discussed the Minor General Plan Amendment requested and stated that a 50-foot-wide landscape buffer is proposed along portions of the site next to residential uses. Ms. Riddell stated that five-character areas are proposed as part of the PUD case, including: Commercial, Employment, Resort, Resort Residential, and Residential. Ms. Riddell discussed each of the character areas, noting that billboards are proposed, in addition

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 November 14, 2022 Page 2 of 11

to agrarian-themed residential design and an electric-vehicle focused auto sales campus. Ms. Riddell stated that this would help further the City's Electric Vehicle Roadmap and would have a positive tax benefit for the city. Ms. Riddell discussed a proposed trailhead along the southwest portion of the site that would lead into South Mountain Regional Park. Ms. Riddell discussed community outreach conducted so far and will be hosting an in-person neighborhood meeting on December 5, 2022 at the Estrella Foothills Global Academy starting at 6pm.

#### PUBLIC COMMENT

**Miguel Angel Meraz** lives in the area and is concerned with traffic. Mr. Meraz owns horses and feels that this development is not compatible with the area. Mr. Meraz added that traffic is horrible now and would get worse with this development.

**Steven Ramirez** understands the desire of this developer but has many concerns including the ongoing water shortage which led to the City asking residents to conserve water. Mr. Ramirez also has concerns with car dealerships and traffic potential, in addition to public safety. Mr. Ramirez stated that road widening and redoing the interchange at Estrella Drive will be needed. Mr. Ramirez stated that building height is of concern as it would block the views of the mountains. Mr. Ramirez would accept a maximum height of 2 stories and 30 feet, but also has concerns over increased light pollution in the area. Mr. Ramirez added that the increased tax revenue will not benefit this area of the city.

**Timothy Cutright** has lived in the area for 25 years and feels that there is an opportunity to do something unique with the property on 51st Avenue. Mr. Cutright feels that the auto mall use is not appropriate at this location and no development should occur until the intersection of Estrella Drive and 51st Avenue is improved due to existing traffic issues. Mr. Cutright takes his child to the school near this intersection and traffic is a nightmare.

**Sabrina Daniels** expressed safety concerns with increased crime and homelessness in the area. Ms. Daniels is concerned with increased vehicular traffic and worsening safety in the area.

Dan Penton discussed a few slides provided to staff ahead of the meeting. Mr. Penton stated that an urban-heat island would be created by this development. Mr. Penton stated that this area is unique and unlike any other in the Valley. Mr. Penton stated that proposing 160 acres of parking lots will cause increased heat and more noise. Mr. Penton stated that proposing high-intensity development in an area that is very rural is not compatible. Mr. Penton discussed the town of Carmel, Indiana, where pedestrian gathering places were developed which encouraged the community to meet. Mr. Penton stated that this development should consider more commercial uses like grocery stores, an enclosed vehicle testing facility, and other uses to create a destination. Mr. Penton discussed the Tierra Montana plan and the trail network in the area. Mr. Penton stated that other facilities could be part of the Resort, connecting places in Laveen to shopping and recreation to create a destination.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 November 14, 2022 Page 3 of 11

**Maria Reagin** discussed park and trail networks in the area, noting that she rides horses near the project site. Ms. Reagin noted that there is no way to guarantee that no gas-powered vehicles will be sold in the proposed auto mall. Ms. Reagin discussed rising crime rates in the area due to gas stations and bus stops. Ms. Reagin stated that a truck stop would lead to more crime in the area. Ms. Reagin stated that there are lots of auto dealerships in the area.

**Lex Davis** opposes these two cases due to incompatibility with the character of the area. Ms. Davis stated that the area is natural and rural, and this project would create more crime, pollution, and vehicular accidents in the area. Ms. Davis added that the Laveen character would change and would no longer be a peaceful place, leading to more urbanization and related issues.

**Galo Barzola** echoes the comments provided. Mr. Barzola described witnessing criminal activities taking place in the community, adding that more commercial uses lead to rising crime. Mr. Barzola stated that a truck stop and automobile dealership proposals are not compatible. Mr. Bazola stated that the community does not need more digital signage and wants more trails. Mr. Barzola described this proposal as not favoring the community.

**Rod Grimes** lives in the area and agrees with the comments made. Mr. Grimes stated that an auto mall is not compatible as Laveen is a bedroom community that people seek to get away from the city and not be next to commercial development. Mr. Grimes agrees with the comments made by Lex Davis.

**Phil Hertel** finds numerous issues with the proposed PUD case. Mr. Hertel stated that the applicant needs to break up the approval into various phases, as each phase has many pieces that need to be reviewed carefully. Mr. Hertel suggested having an inperson open house meeting as there is not enough detail provide with this proposal. Mr. Hertel wants to understand the proposal in more detail before declaring his stance on the cases. Mr. Hertel wants to have in-person meetings, not virtual meetings.

**David Garrett** has lived in the area for 19 years and discussed existing utility and canal easements in the area. Mr. Garrett stated that properties west of 51st Avenue should be residential and that a truck stop would not be compatible with the area. Mr. Garrett has concerns with increased building or billboard height and lighting impacts from billboards. Mr. Garrett is opposed to this project.

**Charlie McNeely** has lived in the area for many decades, as he moved here to enjoy the natural beauty, farming, and the solitude. Mr. McNeely stated that this proposal is across his home and discussed existing commercial uses in the area. Mr. McNeely stated that there are no auto malls next to residential in other cities. Mr. McNeely stated that there are schools in the area and is concerned with student safety. Mr. McNeely does not support any heights above 20 feet and does not support billboards either.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 November 14, 2022 Page 4 of 11

**Anthony Houston**, on behalf of Cassidy Houston, moved to the area to not have to worry about some of the uses being proposed by this project such as auto malls or truck stops. Mr. Houston stated that the auto mall is not an opportunity for all and that jobs will be lost to automation. Mr. Houston has traffic concerns and is not in favor of uses that will not preserve the Laveen area or will take away from the Village.

# **COMMITTEE QUESTIONS**

**Rebecca Perrera** asked for clarification on traffic signal locations. **Ms. Riddell** responded that this is still being looked at.

**Carlos Ortega** asked the Chair to clarify the role of the Laveen Village Planning Committee to the community members present. **Chair Glass** agreed to do so later in the discussion.

**Dean Chiarelli** asked for clarification on the concept of a Resort use as sometimes these uses can be exclusionary. Mr. Chiarelli also asked whether the developer would install electric vehicle chargers in each home without being required to do so. Mr. Chiarelli appreciated the community input provided regarding the character of the area and shares concerns with the effects of asphalt in Laveen. **Mr. Riddell** responded that the resort is envisioned with a housing and hotel element but will be redefined later in the process.

#### **COMMITTEE DISCUSSION**

**Stephanie Hurd** stated that the Village Planning Committee is an advisory board, and the applicant took time to explain the project before a recommendation is made in the future. Ms. Hurd expressed the importance of multi-use trail alignments in the area.

Vice Chair Abegg stated that this is the start of the project and encouraged the public to remain involved. Ms. Abegg stated that this is a situation where the farmer is selling his land willingly and VPC members should meet with the applicant. Ms. Abegg would like to see a detailed land use list, such as an auto mall only for electric vehicles and not gas-powered vehicles. Ms. Abegg agrees with Mr. Chiarelli and wants to see the community support uses they want to see in Laveen and the developer work towards developing uses to make these an asset for Laveen residents.

Chair Glass stated that community input is necessary and thanked the community for their comments. Planned Unit Development or PUD cases incorporate more community input, but the PUD process can be cumbersome. Ms. Glass stated that some items are out of the VPC's hands and encouraged the community to attend the community meetings and give input. Ms. Glass stated that the applicant and community need to sit at the table and discuss details of the project such as land uses, sign locations, standards, and do research. Ms. Glass added that the Village Planning Committee is an advocate for the community, but the community should also attend the various meetings.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 November 14, 2022 Page 5 of 11

**Carlos Ortega** stated that plainly saying no is not an answer that typically works and instead the community should provide more input on the project. Mr. Ortega would also like the Council Offices to hear the input from the community and VPC members.

**Chair Glass** asked the applicant to continue working with the community on the project. **Ms. Riddell** responded that they would continue to refine uses and encourage the public to attend their meetings.

Vice Chair Abegg stated that VPC members were appointed to make recommendations and that sometimes the Council District offices will reach out to VPC members with questions and to get their input. Ms. Abegg added that the City Council receives the recommendations made by the VPC members. Ms. Abegg encouraged staff to reach out to the applicant to ensure that there is no quorum of Laveen VPC members at the upcoming public meeting on December 5, 2022.

**Chair Glass** encouraged the community to not give up and not to give in, plus provide comments on what they want to see on the project.



# Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8

**Date of VPC Meeting** February 12, 2024

**Reguest From** Residential 1 to 2 dwelling units per acre, Residential 2

to 3.5 dwelling units per acre, Residential 3.5 to 5

dwelling units per acre, Residential 5 to 10 dwelling units per acre, Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Public /

Quasi-Public, Commercial, and Resort

Request To Commercial / Commerce/Business Park, Commercial /

Commerce / Business Park / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Commercial / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential

15+ dwelling units per acre, Resort

**Proposal** A minor general plan amendment for Commercial,

Commerce/Business Park, various residential

designations, and resort.

**Location** Approximately 860 feet south of the southwest corner of

51st Avenue and Carver Road

**VPC Recommendation** Continuance to March 18, 2024

VPC Vote 8-0

#### VPC DISCUSSION:

Item No. 4 (GPA-LV-3-22-8) and Item No. 5 (Z-53-22-8) were heard together. 14 members of the public registered to speak on this item.

# <u>Staff Presentation (Overall and Hub Character Area):</u>

**Nayeli Sanchez Luna**, staff, presented an overview of GPA-LV-3-22-8 and Z-53-22-8. Mrs. Sanchez Luna discussed the location of the site, the requested zoning designation, and the surrounding land uses. Mrs. Sanchez Luna provided an overview of the proposed development including the different development units and character areas. Mrs. Sanchez Luna summarized the staff findings, correspondence, providing the staff recommendation and proposed stipulations. Mrs. Sanchez Luna concluded the presentation by providing an overview of the Hub Character area noting the allowed uses, height, and design.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 2 of 11

# <u>Applicant Presentation (Overall and Hub Character Area):</u>

Wendy Riddell, representing the applicant with Berry Riddell, LLC, began the presentation by providing the history of the subject site including the Tierra Montana PCD. Ms. Riddell summarized the number of acres, proposed uses, and noted the allowed number of residential units under the Tierra Montana PCD. Ms. Riddell noted similar developments in Gilbert and Scottsdale and summarized the future development forecast for Laveen. Ms. Riddell summarized the EV focused auto campus and added that the subject site was one of the last allowed areas within the City to allow numerous automobile dealerships. Ms. Riddell stated that the proposed development would generate revenue and employment opportunities for Laveen. Ms. Riddell added that the PUD proposes numerous improvements such as a trailhead, infrastructure, and water conservation. Ms. Riddell provided statistical information that supported a hospital in Laveen and noted the reduction in proposed height and setback provisions when adjacent to the existing Tierra Montana development. Ms. Riddell noted that any additional units will have to return to the committee for a recommendation via the PHO process. Ms. Riddell summarized the proposed improvements on Estrella Drive, 47th Avenue, 51st Avenue, and 55th Avenue. Ms. Riddell noted the proposed height for auto-mall uses and added the allowed use for off-premise signage.

# Community Presentation by John Bzdel (Overall and Hub Character Area):

John Bzdel presented the Character Plan for the Laveen Village and noted the rural characteristics highlighted in the plan. Mr. Bzdel summarized the stipulations found in the existing zoning designation for Tierra Montana that focused on limited height, lot widths, preservation of equestrian character, and restrictions for resort uses. Mr. Bzdel stated that there were only two development areas which included commercial and low density residential/resort uses. Mr. Bzdel summarized compatible communities found adjacent to the purposed development which maintain scenic views. Mr. Bzdel added that the proposed development is not located within the core. Mr. Bzdel provided an overview of the Land Use and Design Principles found in the General Plan and reiterated the rural character of Laveen. Mr. Bzdel voiced his opposition for the proposed landscaping on 47th Avenue and proposed height. Mr. Bzdel concluded his presentation by stating that the current PUD proposal should not be approved until modifications are made.

# **Questions From the Committee (Overall and Hub Character Area):**

**Chair Linda Abegg** noted that the committee follows open meeting laws thus discussion on the case has not occurred outside of a public setting. Chair Abegg suggested committee members to voice their opinions, questions, and possible stipulations so that the applicant could discuss them with staff and a recommendation could be made at the next meeting. The committee voiced their agreement. **Chair Abegg** suggested reducing the maximum height to 40 feet, reducing the maximum number of units to 1,200, supporting density adjacent to the hospital, limiting 20

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 3 of 11

percent of the total subject site for residential uses, prohibiting self-service storage, all multifamily development returning to the committee via the PHO process, and infrastructure to be completed in Phase I. Chair Abegg added that she would like a land use percentage and density tracker. Chair Abegg noted that she would like to see numerous changes in the Hub Character Area. Chair Abegg stated that those changes included, a setback of 900 feet for any hospital when adjacent to Tierra Montana, if an auto-mall is not developed then any development must go through the PHO process. Chair Abegg added that she would like the auto-mall to include all sustainability features found in the PUD Narrative, and asked staff questions regarding existing stipulation language. Chair Abegg stated that she would like the PUD to have one EV line or alternative fuel source vehicles.

Patrick Nasser-Taylor voiced his support for all the proposed modifications presented by Chair Abegg. Mr. Nasser-Taylor proposed a height limitation of 70-feet for the hospital and a 30-foot height restriction for Development Unit 6. Mr. Nasser-Taylor asked why the auto-mall needed a maximum height of 56 feet. Mr. Naser-Taylor added that the majority of auto dealerships were approximately two stories. Mr. Nasser-Taylor asked why the applicant requested an auto dealership use out of the hundreds of allowed uses in the Zoning Ordinance. Ms. Riddell noted that the proposed auto-mall would bring employment to the village and that the subject site is one of the few areas in the City that can accommodate an auto-mall. Mr. Nasser-**Taylor** stated that he would like to see more than one line of EV or alternative fuel vehicles. Ms. Riddell noted that the applicant is proposing an EV brand auto-mall where people are encouraged to buy EV vehicles. Mr. Nasser-Taylor noted that numerous dealerships are not 56 feet. Ms. Riddell stated that the 56 feet is required for a parking garage to store vehicles for the auto-mall. Mr. Nasser-Taylor asked where west of the Loop 202 and along the I-10 was there a 150-foot structure. Ms. Riddell noted that her team could provide that information. Mr. Nasser-Taylor stated that a 150-foot structure is not located anywhere in the area. Mr. Nasser-Taylor voiced his concerns regarding the proposed 120-foot hospital in a rural environment. Ms. **Riddell** noted that only the tower of the hospital would be allowed a height of 120 feet. Mr. Nasser-Taylor noted that the applicant is proposing a lot of uses on a small piece of land.

**Rebecca Perrera** stated that the committee should collaborate to modify the PUD to better serve the community now and in the future.

**Carlos Ortega** stated that one of the best things that happened in Laveen was the full construction of Baseline Road prior to development. Mr. Ortega noted that the PUD is proposing to build all major infrastructure before development. Mr. Ortega voiced his support for street development prior to any development.

**Francisco Barraza** stated that his questions were answered.

**JoAnne Jensen** requested more information regarding the approval letter presented by John Bzdel and the relationship between those stipulations and the ones proposed

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 4 of 11

by the PUD. Ms. Jensen voiced her concern with the proposed density, lack of single-family residential development and requested pawn shops and truck stops to be prohibited in the PUD. **Ms. Riddell** noted that truck stops were prohibited and that they would add pawn shops to the prohibited list. Ms. Riddell noted that the approval letter is from the Tierra Montana PCD that would have allowed a higher density than what is proposed in the PUD. Ms. Riddell added that the freeway has modified the proposed land uses in the area.

**Jennifer Rouse** noted that the Laveen community has evolved over the years and the freeway has contributed to the change. Ms. Rouse voiced her concern regarding the proposed multifamily adjacent to single-family residential and possible traffic congestion on Estrella Drive and 51st Avenue. Ms. Rouse added that the Level 1 Trauma Center hospital would likely have a helicopter pad but noted the need for a hospital that would serve Laveen and Ahwatukee.

Vice Chair Stephanie Hurd stated that she would like Laveen to be sustainable, so individuals didn't have to leave the village. Vice Chair Hurd added that she has done research on the proposed hospital and asked for verification regarding the 52 million tax revenue. Christine Mackay, the Community and Economic Development Department Director, stated that auto-malls located in other cities have generated a lot of revenue for infrastructure. Ms. Mackay understood Laveen's desire for high-retail and restaurants and noted that the proposed PUD would allow for both retail and services within the village. Ms. Mackay summarized a restaurant tour that the Department had and added that the proposed auto-mall and hospital will attract the retail uses. Ms. Mackay noted that the proposed hospital height was to accommodate for all services such as emergency, surgery, out-patient services, and pharmacy. Ms. Mackay added that different hospitals accept different types of insurances allowing for more choices to residents. Ms. Mackay stated that the hospital would also attract more retail opportunities which would help create a sustainable Laveen. Vice Chair Hurd asked if there was a way to guarantee an upscale resort. Ms. Mackay stated that the proposed resort would have numerous amenities and noted that the proposed trailhead adjacent to the South Mountain Park would support a high-end resort.

# <u>Public Comment (Overall and Hub Character Area):</u>

**Dan Penton** stated that he would like to see a smaller auto-mall footprint and reduce the amount of asphalt utilized for all the dealerships. Mr. Penton asked how the testing routes would be enforced and noted that EV vehicles are heavier and asked how infrastructure would support the extra weight.

**Phil Hertel**, representing the LCRD, noted that a traffic study has not been completed, as well as an environmental and noise study. Mr. Hertel noted that the proposed high-density development is not compatible for the area. Mr. Hertel noted that the LCRD had concerns with the lack of studies, distance between hospitals, and lack of details in the PUD. Mr. Hertel noted that the LCRD requested the case be continued before a recommendation is made.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 5 of 11

**Mr.** Hertel stated that the following comments were not a representation of the LCRD. Mr. Hertel asked how the applicant would enforce the stipulation requiring one line of EV or alternative fuel vehicles. Mr. Hertel asked for more information regarding the auto-mall as a funding mechanism. Mr. Hertel asked for clarification if the proposal included one hospital or multiple and voiced his concerns with the proposed cul-desac and traffic counts on Estrella Drive. Mr. Hertel noted that more information was needed.

**Carmen Terrell** voiced her concerns regarding the water shortage. Ms. Terrell asked for the rural character be respected and preserved.

**Jen Leitch** stated that the proposed auto-mall is not for Laveen but for a much larger area. Ms. Leitch stated that the auto-mall would attract of people outside of Laveen and not serve the village.

# <u>Applicant Response (Overall and Hub Character Area):</u>

**Ms. Riddell** noted that the proposed cul-de-sac would significantly limit the number of vehicles on Estrella Drive. Ms. Riddell added that the traffic counts were from the traffic study conducted. **Mr. Ortega** asked for more information. **Jamie Blakeman**, with the applicant's team, stated that they have received an approval letter for the traffic study from the Street Transportation Department. Ms. Blakeman noted that the traffic counts are in association with the proposed land uses and the current and proposed road infrastructure.

#### Committee Discussion (Overall and Hub Character Area):

Chair Abegg noted that she would like to continue the discussion and identify the key issues within the PUD. Chair Abegg asked if the committee was in supported of the proposed 120-foot hospital. Chair Abegg noted that hospitals are important, especially a Level 1 Trauma Center. Mr. Barraza voiced his agreement on the hospital. Mr. Barraza noted that firefighters spend more time on the road traveling because there are no hospitals in the area. Ms. Jensen stated that a hospital is needed. Ms. Jensen noted that the hospital should be located closer to the freeway. Chair Abegg asked if Committee Member Jensen supported the 900-foot building setback for the hospital. Ms. Jensen agreed. Ms. Rouse noted that there should be multiple hospitals to offer services, so people don't need to travel downtown. Vice Chair Hurd stated that she was mostly supportive of the proposed setback but would like to allow some leniency. Mr. Nasser-Taylor noted that he researched numerous hospitals in surrounding cities. Mr. Nasser-Taylor added that hospital administrators have stated that hospitals are not typically 120-feet. **Ms. Perrera** understood the concerns with the proposed height. Ms. Perrera noted that only a portion of the development unit would be for a hospital. Ms. Perrera asked for possible revisions to the PUD. Mr. Ortega noted a flooding event that occurred in the community and stated that people had to go downtown for a hospital. Mr. Ortega added that a hospital is needed in the area. Mr. Ortega asked the

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 6 of 11

applicant to review the height of the Mayo hospital.

**Chair Abegg** asked if anyone had concerns with adding pawn shops to the prohibited list. The committee voiced their agreement.

**Chair Abegg** mentioned the allowed heights for specific uses in the auto-mall districts and additional step back provisions. Chair Abegg proposed a maximum percentage of residential uses and density. **Ms. Perrera** stated that she would share her opinion during the next section of the meeting.

Chair Abegg reiterated some of the proposed changes including sustainability standards, hospital setback, and height restrictions. Mr. Nasser-Taylor asked if they could have another meeting to discuss the proposed changes. Chair Abegg noted that the committee could not meet but asked members to voice their opinions regarding the PUD. Ms. Perrera asked if a member could send an email to a few members. Chair Abegg noted that a member could send an email to the entire committee.

**Chair Abegg** noted that a few additional members of the public wished to speak.

**Neritza Diaz-Cruz** stated that she loved the rural character of Laveen. Ms. Diaz-Cruz noted that there was no guarantee that the tax revenue would return to Laveen. Ms. Diaz-Cruz added that she was opposed to the off-premises signage. **Chair Abegg** noted that the development agreement would ensure that revenue is kept in Laveen.

**Jeanette McDaniel** stated that she wasn't notified of the proposed PUD and asked for more information regarding the notification process. **Chair Abegg** noted that this has been proposed since 2022 and added that the developer followed the requirements by the rezoning process. **Ms. McDaniel** stated that she lived in the heart of Laveen and never received a notification. Ms. McDaniel asked why the proposed development was not relocated on the other side of the freeway. **Chair Abegg** noted that the other side of the freeway was the Gila River Indian School Reservation.

**Win Kwok** asked how a hospital would keep the certification of a Leven 1 Trauma Center. Ms. Kwok stated that all the added asphalt would cause a negative effect in the area and add to the urban heat island effect. Ms. Kwok asked regarding water conservation and if the existing infrastructure was able to sustain EV vehicles such as electricity for charging stations and the proposed hospital.

**T.J. Henshau** noted that the subject site is located within an existing echo chamber and stated that there isn't any commercial development east of 51st Avenue. Mr. Henshau added that these commercial uses will bring noise, light, and traffic congestion. Mr. Henshau shared that Laveen could benefit from other types of commercial uses.

#### **Staff Presentation (District Character Area):**

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 7 of 11

**Mrs. Sanchez Luna** displayed the location of the District Character Area and summarized the building step back height provisions. Mrs. Sanchez Luna noted the landscape buffer, summarized the proposed design guidelines, and key features.

# **Applicant Presentation (District Character Area):**

**Ms. Riddell** noted the modern rural character for the District Character Area and displayed numerous examples. Ms. Riddell noted the mixture of retail and multifamily residential. Ms. Riddell summarized the building step backs when adjacent to the existing Tierra Montana neighborhood and 51st Avenue. Ms. Riddell noted that they are proposing a cul-de-sac on 55th Avenue to accommodate the concerns heard by the Tierra Montana community. Ms. Riddell noted that the Street Transportation Department did not support a cul-de-sac on 55th Avenue.

# **Questions From the Committee (District Character Area):**

**Chair Abegg** stated that she had concerns with the proposed height in Development Unit 5 and proposed a larger step back on 51st Avenue. Chair Abegg noted that she agreed with the comments received by the Street Transportation Department and requested 55th Avenue to connect rather than ending in a cul-de-sac.

**Mr. Nasser-Taylor** voiced his concerns regarding the Public / Quasi-Public designation removal in this area. **Ms. Riddell** noted that the designation was part of the Tierra Montana PCD and originally was going to be a school facility. Ms. Riddell added that the school was already built, just in a different location. **Ms. Perrera** noted that this was an issue where the existing land use entitlements didn't match the General Plan Land Use Map.

**Ms. Perrera** had concerns regarding the proposed three left turns for school drop-off. **Ms. Riddell** noted that the proposed road structure is based on community concerns.

**Vice Chair Hurd** voiced her agreement with the comments provided by the Street Transportation Department.

# **Public Comment (District Character Area):**

**Mr. Penton** stated that multifamily housing is not being utilized in the City and would like to see more retail uses. Mr. Penton noted that he would be supportive of restaurants, grocery stores, or a large open space area.

**Ms. Terrell** voiced her concerns regarding water usage and stated that she would like to see development under the existing zoning designations.

Mr. Hertel asked for clarification on modern rural architecture and added that the

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 8 of 11

displayed renderings were more modern than rural. Mr. Hertel noted that there should be a limitation in multifamily development and that he would like to see more townhomes or single-family attached development in this area.

# **Committee Discussion (District Character Area):**

**Chair Abegg** asked committee members if they agreed with building out 55th Avenue. **Mr. Nasser-Taylor** noted that more discussion was required regarding 55th Avenue because of the intensity of the proposed development and the concerns from the community.

**Mr. Ortega** asked how many multifamily housing developments are needed in Laveen. **Ms. Riddell** displayed the population and housing forecast for the City. Ms. Riddell noted that Laveen is going to require a significant number of housing to support a forecasted growth of 30,000 residents. **Mr. Ortega** asked what would occur if the forecast changes and suggested a stipulation to allow for other uses if housing is no longer needed. **Ms. Perrera** noted that there was a concern of approved multifamily housing in Laveen that hasn't been built.

**Ms. Jensen** stated that there was approximately 10,000 units that have been approved but haven't been built. Ms. Jensen voiced her support for neighborhood retail or single-family residential. Ms. Jensen noted that she was not opposed to townhomes or single-family attached development.

**Ms.** Rouse agreed with Committee Member Jensen's comment regarding attached single-family housing. Ms. Rouse noted her concerns regarding 55th Avenue and the agreement with the community.

Vice Chair Hurd noted the loss of commercial land to multifamily development. Vice Chair Hurd stated that she was opposed to multifamily and self-storage. Vice Chair Hurd added that if Laveen had all the commercial required to support the community, then she would support additional housing. Vice Chair Hurd suggested a hotel adjacent to the hospital.

**Chair Abegg** noted that the majority of the committee was in favor of 55th Avenue connecting to the proposed development. Chair Abegg suggested reducing the maximum height for residential to 40 feet. Chair Abegg noted that she would like to add single-family as a permitted use. **Ms. Riddell** noted that single-family is allowed.

**Mr. Ortega** requested a stipulation to require all multifamily development to go through the PHO process.

#### <u>Staff Presentation (Foothills Character Area):</u>

**Mrs. Sanchez Luna** displayed the location of the Foothills Character Area and summarized the building step back height provisions and allowed uses. Mrs. Sanchez

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 9 of 11

Luna noted the landscape buffer, summarized the proposed design guidelines, and key features including the proposed resort and trailhead at South Mountain Park.

# **Applicant Presentation (Foothills Character Area):**

**Ms. Riddell** noted the proposed natural character of the area. Ms. Riddell stated the allowed uses in each development unit and summarized the requirements of a resort. Ms. Riddell displayed examples of proposed resort types and noted that approximately 50 acres would be preserved for a resort use. Ms. Riddell noted that if anything outside of a resort is proposed, then they would be required to return through the PHO process. Ms. Riddell summarized the proposed modification to Development Unit 8 which would limit the density when adjacent to large lot single-family development on Estrella Drive and 47th Avenue. Ms. Riddell displayed the proposed modifications to 47th Avenue to maintain the rural road but noted that the Street Transportation Department does not support the modification.

# <u>Committee Discussion (Foothills Character Area):</u>

Chair Abegg voiced her concerns regarding Estrella Drive but was unsure of a proper solution. Chair Abegg stated that she would like to move the "County Lane" and agreed with the applicant's modification to 47th Avenue. Chair Abegg stated that she would like to reduce the density Development Unit 8 to 3 du/acre adjacent to Estrella Drive and 47th Avenue and the remainder to 14 du/acre. Chair Abegg suggested limiting the office uses to professional offices. Chair Abegg would like the resort time stipulation to be modified to five years of the dedication of Gila Foothills Parkway and development of the trailhead. Chair Abegg provided an alternative step back provision and suggested a stipulation for the last off-premise sign adjacent to the resort.

**Mr. Barraza** voiced his agreement regarding Estrella Drive and the time stipulation in relation to the resort.

**Ms. Jensen** voiced her agreement. Ms. Jensen noted that Estrella Drive and 47th Avenue should be modified to alleviate the community's concerns.

**Vice Chair Hurd** agreed with the proposed 3 du/acre along Estrella Drive and 47th Avenue. Vice Chair Hurd requested modifying landscaping in the buffer to include more cacti rather than trees. Vice Chair Hurd stated more discussion was required for Estrella Drive.

**Mr. Nasser-Taylor** agreed with all the comments proposed by the committee, particularly supporting single-family.

**Ms. Perrera** agreed with the comments regarding single-family residential. Ms. Perrera noted the development agreement stipulation and suggested a possible shared parking area for the resort and trailhead. **Ms. Riddell** noted that they are

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 10 of 11

encouraging shared parking areas.

**Mr. Ortega** asked if the trailhead was going to have parking and facilities available to individuals prior to the construction of the resort. **Ms. Riddell** noted that they have had several conversations regarding the development of the trailhead with the Parks Department.

#### **Public Comment (Foothills Character Area):**

**Mr. Penton** voiced his concerns regarding the environmental impacts including wildlife and vegetation. Mr. Penton voiced his support for the purposed trailhead.

**Mr. Hertel** agreed with Mr. Penton's comments. Mr. Hertel noted that there is a housing shortage in Laveen based on the forecast presented by the applicant.

**Eugenio Gutierrez** voiced his concerns regarding vandalism at the proposed trailhead. Mr. Gutierrez voiced his support for 3 du/acre and supported a reduction in density when in relation to the resort.

**Dave Garrett** displayed the existing street infrastructure and noted the safety concerns. Mr. Garrett added that 51st Avenue needed to be widened to accommodate the proposed development.

**Alice Williams** noted that there were numerous livestock uses in the area. Ms. Williams added that the proposed multifamily development would not be compatible with the surrounding uses and that she does not want to receive complaints regarding noise and odor.

**Mr. Bzdel** on behave of Jennifer Spicer stated that she moved to the area specifically because of the large open fields. Mr. Bzdel noted that she would have not moved to the area if the zoning was going be changed to allow for high intensity commercial.

**Maria Reagin** noted that an environmental study has not been conducted. Ms. Reagin added that the proposed development would add to the urban heat island and that there hasn't been a noise study for the proposed development.

**Ms. Terrell** reiterated her concerns regarding water conservation. Ms. Terrell requested the preservation of the rural character.

**Mr. Henshau** noted that the General Plan Land Use Map designation supported large lot single-family development. Mr. Henshau stated that this should require a Major Amendment to the General Plan. Mr. Henshau stated that the case needed to be put on hold until all the issues are resolved.

**Lauren Grove** stated that this was one of the most scenic corridors in the City. Mr. Grove referenced the Laveen Character Plan which supported the protection of views.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 February 12, 2024 Page 11 of 11

Mr. Grove noted that he did not receive any notification regarding the proposed PUD, nor did anyone come to his property to discuss.

# **Community Discussion (Foothills Character Area):**

Chair Abegg noted the community's concerns regarding density and timeline for the proposed resort. Chair Abegg stated that the committee agrees to the community's modifications to 47th Avenue and Estrella Drive. Chair Abegg asked if any additional items needed to be addressed. Ms. Jensen asked how these modifications would be shared with the rest of the committee. Chair Abegg stated that the notes would be provided to the applicant and staff in order for all of the issues to be discussed and addressed before the next meeting. Chair Abegg suggested having small meetings with the applicant and staff.

**Ms. Perrera** asked when the development agreement would be completed. **Ms. Mackay** stated that the development agreement would depend on the rezoning approval and further discussions with the developer.

#### Motion:

**Jennifer Rouse** motioned to continue GPA-LV-3-22-8 to the March Laveen Village Planning Committee meeting. **Carlos Ortega** seconded the motion.

#### Vote:

**8-0,** motion to continue GPA-LV-3-22-8 passed with Committed Members Barraza, Jensen, Nasser-Taylor, Ortega, Perrera, Rouse, Hurd, and Abegg in favor.

# **Staff comments regarding VPC Recommendation:**

None.





# Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8

\*REVISED April 3, 2024

Date of VPC Meeting March 18, 2024

**Request From** Residential 1 to 2 dwelling units per acre, Residential 2

to 3.5 dwelling units per acre, Residential 3.5 to 5

dwelling units per acre, Residential 5 to 10 dwelling units per acre, Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Public /

Quasi-Public, Commercial, and Resort

Request To Commercial / Commerce/Business Park, Commercial /

Commerce / Business Park / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Commercial / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre, Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential

15+ dwelling units per acre, Resort

**Proposal** A minor general plan amendment for Commercial,

Commerce/Business Park, various residential

designations, and resort.

**Location** Approximately 860 feet south of the southwest corner of

51st Avenue and Carver Road

**VPC Recommendation** Denial as field, approved with modifications

VPC Vote 8-0

#### **VPC DISCUSSION:**

Item No. 3 (GPA-LV-3-22-8) and Item No. 4 (Z-53-22-8) were heard together. 13 members of the public registered to speak on this item.

#### **Staff Presentation:**

**Nayeli Sanchez Luna**, staff, presented an update on the correspondence received for GPA-LV-3-22-8 and Z-53-22-8. Mrs. Sanchez Luna summarized the concerns and noted that the applicant has worked with the community and requested modifications and additional stipulations. Mrs. Sanchez Luna concluded the presentation by stating that the memo contained the updated stipulations for Gila Foothills PUD.

# **Applicant Presentation:**

**Wendy Riddell**, representing the applicant with Berry Riddell, LLC, began the presentation by summarizing the proposed changes to the stipulations for Z-53-22-8.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 2 of 11

Ms. Riddell listed the modifications including reducing the height, requiring development to return through the Planning Hearing Officer, changes in density, improvements for 47th Avenue, and commitment to add Fire and Police Department resources. Ms. Riddell concluded the presentation by reiterating their commitment to working with the community.

# **Questions From the Committee:**

**Patrick Nasser-Taylor** noted that there had been significant changes to the proposal. Mr. Nasser-Taylor asked for clarification on development units that allowed for a maximum height of 56 feet. **Ms. Riddell** stated that Development Unit 2, 5 and 10 allowed for a maximum height of 56 feet.

Rebecca Perrera noted that the Laveen Meadows was an example of a development that had reserved property for fire and police, but the services were never provided. Ms. Perrera asked how they would ensure the development of a fire or police station within the PUD. Ms. Riddell stated that any future development of a fire or police station would be found in the development agreement. Ms. Riddell noted that they are still working on finalizing the development agreement. Chair Linda Abegg appreciated the commitment for a development agreement but noted that that would not be part of the rezoning case. Ms. Perrera asked if they developer would still be required to pay impact fees. Ms. Riddell confirmed.

Carlos Ortega stated that his major concern was street infrastructure and asked for a time frame for when the roads would be completed. Ms. Riddell noted that that could possibly occur within three years. Mr. Ortega wanted to ensure that all major street infrastructure be constructed before development. Ms. Riddell clarified that it would be about 10 years for all infrastructure to be developed. Mr. Ortega asked for a time frame for 51st Avenue. Ms. Riddell noted that that would be determined at the time of construction of development. Mr. Ortega stated that he did not want 51st Avenue to have the same issues as Dobbins Road.

**Francisco Barraza** thanked the applicant for working with the community.

**JoAnne Jensen** thanked the applicant for working with the community. Ms. Jensen asked why Stipulation No. 1.n was modified to delete self-service storage from the prohibited use list. **Ms. Riddell** noted that the proposed stipulations would allow for one self-service storage within the Hub Character Area. **Ms. Jensen** suggested adding other items to the prohibited list such as liquor stores, smoke shops, and cannabis shops. **Ms. Riddell** noted that the permitted C-2 zoning already had provisions for uses such as alcohol sales and smoke shops and that additional entitlements would be required for cannabis sales.

**Jennifer Rouse** noted that the applicant has worked extensively with the community and appreciated all their compromises. Ms. Rouse added that a hospital is needed in the community.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 3 of 11

**Vice Chair Stephanie Hurd** voiced her opposition for the proposed multifamily. Vice Chair Hurd thanked the applicant, the Chair, the committee, and the departments involved in finalizing the stipulations found in the memo provided by staff.

**Chair Linda Abegg** thanked the applicant, committee, and community for their input. Chair Abegg summarized the stipulations in the memo and noted that she had some concerns but would address them after public comment.

#### **Public Comment:**

**John Bzdel** stated that he opposed the proposed density in Development Unit 8. Mr. Bzdel noted that the applicant promised 90-foot-wide lots and that he expected a lower density and a maximum of 37 lots. **Ms. Riddell** stated that the proposed density aligned with R1-18 development standards and that the lots were 90-feet wide with a maximum of 39 lots. **Mr. Bzdel** noted that the density should be lower. **Reid Butler**, with the applicant's team, noted that all discussion referenced R1-18 development standards. **Mr. Bzdel** wanted to ensure that there was a consensus between the community and the developer.

**Jeffrey Kling** noted that the Laveen village is a pristine place to live. Mr. Kling voiced concerns with the proposed development and noted the lack of density variation in the PUD. Mr. Kling added that there hasn't been any mention of an environmental impact study, discussions with the Gila Indian Reservation, and noise studies.

**Kim Henshaw** voiced her appreciation for the progress on 47th Avenue and Estrella Drive; however, she had concerns for other existing development adjacent to the site. Ms. Henshaw noted that individuals would utilize streets rather than the Loop 202 Freeway, thus increasing traffic congestion in the area. Ms. Henshaw added that the development would disrupt the rural community and that there were no provisions for lighting, preserving dark skies, or preserving the rural character.

**Jen Leitch** voiced her opposition to having such a large development adjacent to South Mountain. Ms. Leitch suggested density that would be compatible with the park. Ms. Leitch added that the community did not receive the memo and asked for more information on Carver Road. Ms. Leitch stated that there were no auto malls located near other parks.

**Paul Franckowiak** stated that the development would cause traffic issues for Laveen. Mr. Franckowiak added that the traffic would travel to Carver Road and Estrella Drive. Mr. Franckowiak asked why this development was proposed in Laveen and added that the explanation he has received is not sufficient to warrant such a large development. Mr. Franckowiak stated that a hospital would be best in a location with existing residential developments and that there was a lot of missing information.

**Dan Loden** stated that the Laveen character is rural. Mr. Loden noted that the City

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 4 of 11

has experienced a shortage in police officers, even with the recent increase in wages. Mr. Loden noted recent crimes in the area including 51st Avenue and Baseline Road. Mr. Loden asked how the shortage would be addressed and added that he was hesitant that any police or fire services would be provided.

**Karen Clark** noted that she moved to the area for the rural atmosphere and that the proposal would cause severe traffic congestion. Ms. Clark agreed with Mr. Loden comments regarding police and fire services. Ms. Clark voiced her concerns regarding the location of the hospital.

**Maria Reagin** voiced her approval of the reduction in density for Development Unit 8 and the proposal for 47th Avenue. Ms. Reagin added that there has been a huge compromise on the applicant's side to address the community's concerns. Ms. Reagin thanked members of the community including the LCRD, applicant, and Councilmember Hodge Washington. Ms. Reagin requested to continue working with the developer on landscaping for 47th Avenue.

**Phil Hertel** thanked the community, committee and the applicant on the modifications to the stipulations. Mr. Hertel requested roof overhangs to be increased to 18 inches and that the maximum number of units be reduced to 1,200. Mr. Hertel requested a notification list be added to the stipulations for any development within the PUD. Mr. Hertel asked for an explanation regarding Stipulation No. 1.rr.

**Michael Miller** voiced his concerns regarding the proposed hospital and auto mall. Mr. Miller requested 55th Avenue to terminate as previously proposed by the applicant. Mr. Miller noted that there would be a significant increase in traffic congestion adjacent to the school located on the northeast corner of 55th Avenue and Carver Road.

**Charlie McNeely** noted that he was not opposed to progress. Mr. McNeely added that he had concerns regarding height and noted that he would like to limit the height to 4 stories. Mr. McNeely thanked the committee for their time and dedication to the proposal.

**Karson Baird** asked if there were any dealerships interested in the proposed auto mall. **Ms. Riddell** confirmed. **Ms. Baird** voiced her concerns for 51st Avenue south of Carver Road, noting that a portion of it was located in the County.

**Jon Kimoto** noted his support for the proposal but voiced his concerns regarding the proposed landscaping along 47th Avenue and Estrella Drive. Mr. Kimoto noted the slope change from 42nd Avenue and recommended modifications to retain rainwater in the landscape area. Mr. Kimoto added that certain vegetation could be utilized to prevent trespassing or encampments. **Vice Chair Hurd** requested Mr. Kimoto be added to the meetings between the applicant and residents to discuss landscaping along 47th Avenue and Estella Drive.

# **Applicant Response:**

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 5 of 11

Ms. Riddell reiterated the commitment to continue working with the residents along Estrella Drive and 47th Avenue. Ms. Riddell noted that they had previously recommended 55th Avenue to become a dead-end street, but the Street Transportation Department didn't support the modification. Ms. Riddell added that they could work with the Street Transportation Department on traffic mitigating measures. Ms. Riddell stated that Stipulation No. 1.rr referenced shade pockets when adjacent to future auto dealerships. Ms. Riddell noted that if an auto dealership was not developed, then 75% shade would still be required for public streets. Ms. Riddell recommended a stipulation that would require a group of individuals be notified for any development within the PUD. Ms. Riddell requested a modification to Stipulation No. 1.II that would require 18 inch overhangs and 90-foot-wide lots. Ms. Riddell noted that the PUD would already require numerous design standards to reduce heat and light pollution.

#### **Committee Discussion:**

Chair Abegg noted additional stipulations and asked for the committee's opinion. Chair Abegg added that building setbacks for internal development should be kept at the proposed 10 feet. Mrs. Sanchez Luna noted that the stipulation refenced building setback between developments to align with resort uses. Ms. Riddell clarified that stipulation 1.e would require a larger setback adjacent to South Mountain and that there was discussion to add a stipulation to increase internal setbacks but that they would not recommend adding the stipulation.

**Chair Abegg** asked for clarification on multifamily that is required to return through the PHO process. **Ms. Riddell** noted that it would apply to multifamily development over 40-feet which is allowed in Development Units 2, 5, and 10.

**Chair Abegg** asked for the open space in Development Unit 8 to be increased to 15% to align with the PUD narrative. **Ms. Riddell** agreed. **Chair Abegg** requested Stipulation No. 1.ll be modified to include 15% and 90-foot average wide lots.

**Chair Abegg** requested the Community and Economic Development Department Director to provide a statement regarding the commercial development.

**Christine Mackay**, the Community and Economic Development Department Director (CED), stated that a hospital would be a long-term asset for the community. Ms. Mackay added that to ensure hospital development, less restrictions would be ideal. Ms. Mackay cited other hospitals that didn't have the same restrictions and allowed for a maximum height of over 120-feet. Ms. Mackay added that development thrived on density and added that the proposed density would allow for a successful hospital and resort.

**Ms. Perrera** asked for more information regarding the demand for a hospital and a resort. **Ms. Mackay** noted that there has been a demand for health care options in the

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 6 of 11

Laveen and South Mountain area. Ms. Mackay stated that the proposed resort would be a place for wellness with numerous wellness trails, amenities, and services. **Ms. Perrera** asked about the percentage of multifamily and commercial and if it was appropriate. **Ms. Mackay** noted the change in market and the dramatic change in population has resulted in a high demand for commercial and residential. Ms. Mackay added that the development would connect people within their community.

Vice Chair Hurd stated that the community has voiced their opposition for the proposed auto mall and asked for the benefits of automobile dealerships. Ms. Mackay added that the land use would generate less traffic than the average commercial development. Ms. Mackay added that new developments of auto malls include extensive landscaping and enhanced development standards. Ms. Mackay noted that the auto mall would generate revenue for the Laveen community. Vice Chair Hurd asked for more information on what occurs in an auto mall. Ms. Mackay noted that a lot of commercial uses stay close to the area. Ms. Mackay added that some dealerships have begun integrating cafes or restaurants within their auto malls.

**Mr. Nasser-Taylor** asked for more information on the hospital and asked staff to bring up his portion of the presentation. Mr. Nasser-Taylor noted that centrally located hospitals are taller than those with more land mass. Mr. Nasser-Taylor wanted clarification on the height of the proposed hospital compared to the number of beds. Mr. Nasser-Taylor noted that a large number of in-patient beds would be required for a ten-story hospital. **Ms. Mackay** noted that a lot of hospitals begin with a few stories and increase over time.

**Chair Abegg** noticed that there were concerns with density and height and asked the committee for their opinion. Chair Abegg stated that Stipulation No. 1.ii has the maximum number of units. Chair Abegg noted that during the last meeting there was discussion to reduce residential to 20% of the site.

Mr. Barraza noted that it was hard to determine what commercial uses are going to be developed.

**Vice Chair Hurd** stated that she wanted everything to be commercial, but that CED has indicated that residential uses would be required to support commercial development. Vice Chair Hurd asked why there was a discrepancy between the GPA and PUD acreage. **Ms. Riddell** noted that there was a difference in acreage between the GPA and the PUD case because of right-of-way dedications.

**Chair Abegg** suggested 50% reserved for commercial and 50% for residential. **Ms. Jensen** asked for an explanation on the percentage. **Chair Abegg** stated that they added the acreage for the hospital, resort, and auto mall with a portion for other commercial uses. **Vice Chair Hurd** asked what the committee found appropriate.

Chair Abegg noted that they could also discuss the unit count. Ms. Jensen, Mr. Barraza, and Mr. Nasser-Taylor stated that a unit count would be a better way to limit

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 7 of 11

residential uses. **Chair Abegg** noted that the developer could build at a higher density or a lower density with a unit maximum. **Vice Chair Hurd** noted that the PUD proposed a maximum of 2,200 units and 50% of the land to be dedicated for commercial. **Ms. Riddell** clarified that it would be a maximum of 1,700 with a 500-unit bonus if a hospital was built.

**Chair Abegg** stated her opinion on the percentage and number of units. Chair Abegg stated that during the last meeting the committee considered reducing the unit cap to 1,700 which included the bonus. **Mr. Nasser-Taylor** suggested reducing the unit cap to a total of 1,200 including the bonus. **Chair Abegg** noted that the City Council will make the final decision and that the unit maximum or percentage would be continued to be discussed throughout the public hearing process.

**Ms. Perrera** voiced her concerns with modifying the unit maximum and the percentage. **Chair Abegg** stated that the goal would be to ensure maximum commercial development. **Ms. Perrera** suggested modifying the unit cap for the PUD based on community discussion. **Vice Chair Hurd** noted that she would like to lower both. **Ms. Perrera** noted that this could be a continued discussion.

**Ms. Perrera** asked Committee Member Rouse to voice her opinion on the unit cap. **Ms. Rouse** noted that the unit cap would be easier to track.

**Vice Chair Hurd** asked how the unit bonus is addressed with the hospital. **Ms. Mackay** noted that CED would be working with the hospital to discuss demand.

**Ms. Jensen** asked if the additional 500 units would be reserved for hospital staff. **Ms. Mackay** noted that that would be up to the hospital and if the hospital decided to buy land for dorm rooms for employees. Ms. Mackay noted that they would not be restrictive. **Chair Abegg** asked if this would be a private developer. **Ms. Riddell** noted that hospitals partner with private developers.

**Vice Chair Hurd** suggested 200 acres for commercial, 90 acres for residential and 1,200 units with a 500-unit bonus. **Mr. Nasser-Taylor** suggested a 250-unit bonus. **Ms. Mackay** noted that hospitals bring hundreds of jobs to an area and there is a need for residential units.

**Ms. Perrera** stated that the referral program for housing doesn't mean a lower rental rate. **Ms. Mackay** confirmed. **Ms. Perrera** asked if the 500 units were needed. **Ms. Mackay** stated that hospitals have a high residential demand to provide services quickly. Ms. Mackay noted that some rental units could assist patients that needed to be close to a hospital. **Ms. Perrera** noted that she was inclined to keep the 500-unit bonus.

**Mr. Nasser-Taylor** disagreed and noted that the exchange would yield about 800 units which would be a maximum of 1,300 units.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 8 of 11

**Ms. Jensen** noted that the unit maximum and height restrictions would meet the goals of the community rather than land allocation. Ms. Jensen stated that she supported 1,200 units with a 500-unit bonus. **Ms. Mackay** noted that acreage is easier to track than percentage.

**Vice Chair Hurd** noted that the concern is density. **Ms. Perrera** voiced her concern with limiting too much residential which would negatively affect commercial development.

**Vice Chair Hurd** asked the committee if they agreed to limiting the number of units. The committee voiced their agreement.

Vice Chair Hurd asked the committee if they agree to the 1,200-unit cap with a 500-unit bonus. Mr. Barraza asked if the height limitation would remain the same. Vice Chair Hurd confirmed. Mr. Nasser-Taylor voiced his opposition on the proposed maximum number of units.

**Vice Chair Hurd** asked staff if they have all the modification and additional stipulations.

Chair Abegg listed the modifications and additional stipulations. Mrs. Sanchez Luna noted that if the committee wanted to reduce the maximum number of units, an additional stipulation would be required. Ms. Riddell noted that Mr. Bzdel requested an average of 90-foot-wide lots for rectangular lots. Chair Abegg noted a modification to Stipulation No. 3 regarding unit tracking. Ms. Sanchez Luna asked for clarification. Chair Abegg noted that they would modify the stipulation to remove land use tracking. Chair Abegg modified Stipulation No. 12 regarding 55th Avenue and Stipulation No. 19 regarding the development agreement. Chair Abegg noted that the Tierra Montana community has voiced concerns with the height in Development Unit 1. Chair Abegg requested a modification to require a percentage of Development Unit 1 to be limited to 40-feet. Mrs. Sanchez Luna asked if the committee would like to modify it so 50% of it would be 40-feet. Chair Abegg clarified that it would be the area that only allows 40-feet.

**Chair Abegg** voiced that the community has requested senior living facilities but added that it could not be added to the rezoning case. **Ms. Riddell** noted that there is a commitment to provide senior living projects.

Vice Chair Hurd noted that self-service storage should be added to the prohibited list.

**Chair Abegg** stated that the notification list should include certain members of the community and the current committee.

**Mrs. Sanchez Luna** noted that a modification would be required to Stipulation No. 3 to track the percentage of height for Development Unit 1.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 9 of 11

**Racelle Escolar,** staff, added that Stipulation No. 1.e also needed to be modified to address self-storage.

**Mr. Nasser-Taylor** stated that the memo eliminated the sale of one EV line. **Chair Abegg** confirmed that it was removed due to direction received from the Legal Department.

Chair Abegg asked if the agenda had the modified designations to reflect lower density residential. Mrs. Sanchez Luna stated that the agenda had the proposed land use map designations submitted by the applicant. Chair Abegg requested the land use map designations be modified to reflect adding designations that include lower density residential designations. Mrs. Sanchez Luna noted that they could add Residential 3.5 to 5 dwelling units per acre and 5 to 10 dwelling units per acre to all the areas that allow residential. Chair Abegg asked if they could add Residential 1 to 2 dwelling units per acre to Development Unit 8. Mrs. Sanchez Luna stated that the designation for Development Unit 8 also covered Development Unit 1. Ms. Escolar suggested adding Residential 1 to 2 dwelling units per acre, 3.5 to 5 dwelling units per acre, and 5 to 10 dwelling units per acre to all the designations that allow some sort of residential use.

#### Motion:

**Vice Chair Stephanie Hurd** motioned to deny GPA-LV-3-22-8 as filed, approve with the following designations:

Commercial / Commerce/Business Park (100.01 acres),

\*Commercial / Commerce/Business Park / Residential 1 to 2 dwelling units per acre / Residential 3.5 to 5 dwelling units per acre / Residential 5 to 10 dwelling units per acre / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre (65.14 acres),

\*Commercial / Residential 1 to 2 dwelling units per acre / Residential 3.5 to 5 dwelling units per acre / Residential 5 to 10 dwelling units per acre / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre (40.46 acres),

\*Residential 1 to 2 dwelling units per acre / Residential 3.5 to 5 dwelling units per acre / Residential 5 to 10 dwelling units per acre / Residential 10 to 15 dwelling units per acre / Residential 15+ dwelling units per acre (78.58 acres), and Resort.

**Jennifer Rousse** seconded the motion.

#### Vote:

**8-0,** motion to deny GPA-LV-3-22-8 as filed, approved with modifications passed with Committee Members Barraza, Jensen, Nasser-Taylor, Ortega, Perrera, Rouse, Hurd, and Abegg in favor.

Laveen Village Planning Committee Meeting Summary GPA-LV-3-22-8 March 18, 2024 Page 10 of 11

Staff comments regardin	VPC Recommendation:
-------------------------	---------------------

None.